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EDITORIAL AND PRESIDENT’S MESSAGE

Dear Colleagues, Friends and Readers,

The 2001 spring issue of GUIDELINES INTERNETIO@L prompted many positive reactions from our readers. In particular, tourist guide associations welcomed the choice of the two versions offered – the .htm and the .doc version. Thank you for writing in. Your comments are always welcome and appreciated! This time, however, technical reasons are forcing us to offer you a “holiday version” of GUIDELINES INTERNETION@L, i.e. the .doc version only. I am hopeful that you will be able to enjoy an illustrated .htm issue again in autumn.

It is with particular pleasure that I received messages from countries such as Mongolia, the Republic of Georgia, India, Indonesia, Dubai, and China among others, where tourist guides become aware of the World Federation through GUIDELINES INTERNETION@L. Ruth Turanicz, the Administrator of WFTGA, my indefatigable husband, Derek, a volunteer colleague and myself are keeping the surrounding post offices busy with our mailings of WFTGA brochures and information. Now that the new WFTGA membership fee structure has made membership much more affordable for many tourist guide associations, I am hopeful that more and more individual professional tourist guides worldwide will be able to benefit from WFTGA’s global network through their association’s adherence to the World Federation.

You will find that in this present summer issue of GUIDELINES INTERNETION@L considerable space has been given to the new “Cultour Partner Guide”. The World Federation’s initiative of the “Cultour Partner Programme” has received a warm and enthusiastic welcome by many of our partners in the industry. My telephone calls and written requests have been met with great support, especially by museums and tourism offices. It has been good to hear that professional tourist guides are appreciated as valuable partners. They are considered knowledgeable experts, who make the travellers aware not only of customs and cultural heritage but also of the environmental issues of modern society.

Apart from compiling GUIDELINES INTERNETION@L, sending away brochures and writing innumerable letters in five different languages to colleagues, museums and sites around the world, these past months have seen me busy with visiting tourism trade and road shows, contacting international organisations in the industry,  and promoting the World Federation wherever and whenever possible. 

I am happy to announce that I was successful in having the WFTGA website updated. Basic changes have been made already, more will be done gradually. Apart from being serviced continuously, the WFTGA website will be registered with 200 search machines, thus enormously enhancing the presence of the World Federation and its members on the world-wide web. This has been made possible through the ground work done for years by Ruby Roy, WFTGA’s multi-talented Board member, and Ruth Turanizc’s huge achievement of correcting our list of members’ addresses. To follow up contacts established in Latin America, I am hopeful that Lucia Gamarra, WFTGA Area Representative for Latin America, will be able to represent the World Federation at the Brazilian Tourist Guides’ Convention in August.

A lot of work needs still to be done, and it cannot be done by one person alone. To achieve common goals, teamwork is required not only between the World Federation an its member associations, but also within the World Federation and within the individual associations.

I hope that the busy summer season (at least in the northern hemisphere) will leave you time to look through GUIDELINES INTERNETION@L and to enjoy reading it.

Elisabeth Schroder

President 

Editor-in-Chief

c/o Wirtschaftskammer Wien

Stubenring 8-10

A-1010 Vienna/Austria

Fax +43 1 51 450 1342

daschroder@openlink.org
ASSOCIATION NEWS

AUSTRIA

Following a recent meeting in Salzburg of tourist guide representatives from all over Austria, the guide association of Austria’s western-most province, Vorarlberg, decided to become a member of WFTGA. Not to be out-done, the guide association of the province of Lower Austria (adheringly known as the “cradle” of Austria), also joined the ranks of  the World Federation. Welcome! 

FINLAND

On 16 May, twenty-seven enthusiastic new guides completed a guide course and are now ready to serve tourists arriving in Helsinki. The guides can be booked via the Guide Booking Centre. The Guide Booking Centre will also be happy to tailor a programme to a group’s own specifications ( guidebooking@helsinkiexpert.fi ).

TURKEY

The Turkish Tourist Guides Association (TUREB), a member of  WFTGA since 2000, was founded in September 1998 and is the umbrella of professional bodies from all over the country. When the more than 7000 professional tourist guides in Turkey faced a difficult time in 1996, the Foundation of Tourist Guides in Turkey (REVAK) came into being. It was founded with volunteer donations and the help of 106 trustees. In 1997, the Guides’ Press, Distribution and Promotion Inc. (REVAS) was established. It prints 1.5 million books annually, many of them multilingual,  about museums and historical sites, produces souvenirs and other tourism-related items. The firm’s main target is to sponsor the activities organised by the Foundation for the benefit of the professional tourist guides.

The various Chambers and Societies of Tourist Guides in Turkey have been in existence for different lengths of time. Istanbul, the oldest, dates back to 1955.

Following a change of the relevant legislation, as from the end of 2001, all tourist guides will be subject to a seminar programme, comprising at least three steps and aiming at developing the educational formation and upgrading the guides’ knowledge in different subjects. The seminar curriculum will not only focus on historical and cultural matters but also on the answers to “common” questions asked by tourist.

UNITED KINGDOM

England

Uncertain start of the season

In general, guides were looking forward to a reasonably busy season, but the Foot and Mouth epidemic was bringing a great deal of uncertainty.  Widespread misinformation in international media has been ringing alarm bells with both the government and tourism bodies. The government gave significant additional resources to the English Tourism Council to work with the Regional Tourist Boards on promotional campaigns. The British Tourist Authority is also being given significant extra funds for a longer-term recovery plan to attract overseas visitors back to the country.

Meanwhile, nearly all tourist attractions have been re-opened to visitors.

Inspiring Guide

A special mention must go to an East of England tourist guide who so inspired a visitor during a walk around Colchester that the Guild Library has received a large slide collection as part of a bequest. The donor was impressed by the “knowledge, use of sources and depth of understanding” displayed by the guide and requested the collection be made available to others to aid their research. The slides are mainly of London but as the boxes are opened a wealth of interest lies awaiting discovery including customs, annual events and wild flowers – the list grows daily. This kindness on the part of a stranger is pure recognition of a job well done.

Well worth celebrating

At their recent AGM in Stratford-on-Avon, the Heart of England Tourist Guides Association celebrated its 21st birthday. Faithful to the all professional tourist guides’ desire to update their knowledge, the celebration event included lectures by two fine speakers and a back-stage tour of the Memorial Theatre.

Scotland

The Scottish Tourist Guides Association, which will host the International Convention of the World Federation of Tourist Guide Associations (WFTGA) in 2003, has a new Chairman. Ken Fyfe from Glasgow succeeded Sally Spaven, who worked extremely hard for the Association. Elma McMenemy from Aberdeen has become Vice-Chariman, Sally Spaven will remain on the Board.

A bit of black humour

Foot and Mouth and business aren’t topics to be joked about but it is hoped you will understand that a bit of humour is sometimes needed. The following was culled from the telephone calls received by visitscotland:

Americans were asking if they should bring their own food as the Scottish is no longer edible. Those were not the same people who were afraid of getting mad-foot disease; they cancelled!

An English woman was rather distressed as her son was on holiday in Scotland and she didn’t know how he would be able to get home “now that the border has been closed”.

UNITED STATES OF AMERICA

National Federation of Tourist Guide Associations (NFTGA)

Welcome to the NFTGA Convention!

“It is with great pleasure that I extend to you an invitation to attend the inaugural convention of the National Federation of Tourist Guide Associations-USA in my hometown, San Antonio, Texas!

The NFTGA is moving quickly to establish itself as the organization for all tourist guide associations, patterning ourselves after the World Federation of Tourist Guide Associations. After many long hours of planning and more hours of researching and getting documents in order, discussing the hows and whys of getting an organization up and running, the NFTGA is ready to have the first convention for our Federation. The organizing committees, officers, and board of the NFTGA are pleased that we have come so far in such a short time.

When the thought of a convention came to mind, I asked my dear colleague, Sue McDonald, if she would be willing to help to put together such a meeting here in San Antonio. She said “yes!” Next, the idea was presented to those attending the NFTGA organization meeting in San Francisco last summer and they agreed to let San Antonio host this inaugural meeting.

Under the chairmanship of Sue McDonald and a wonderfully talented and tireless steering committee, the plans for our meeting are taking great shape. Things are coming into place for a spectacular gathering in Ole San Antone. Come experience the cultural and ethnic diversity that makes San Antonio the number one travel destination city in Texas. We will introduce you to the charm of the Riverwalk, our wonderful old Spanish missions, the Alamo, and even give you the lowdown on Emily Morgan, “The Yellow Rose of Texas”! We truly look forward to sharing our city with you, our fellow tourist guides from across the USA.

Our goal is to make this meeting beneficial to both the organizations and individuals that will attend. Therefore, tourism in general will be addressed by our keynote speaker and panel discussions will address tourism issues of concern to your local organizations. Workshop sessions aimed to improve your guiding skills will be included. Of course, there will also be time to explore the interesting and unique sights of San Antonio!

Mark your calendars now. The dates are January 13-16, 2002. It could be cold, but it will probably be warmer there than many of you are used to at that time of year. The Chamber of Commerce claims that San Antonio experiences 300 days of sunshine, so we will hope for sunny days during your visit. We’ll have a great time, no matter what the weather.

See you in SA!”

Carolyn Hennessee, President, NFTGA

SPECIAL EVENTS

INTERNATIONAL TOURIST GUIDE DAY

Reports of International Tourist Guide Day are still coming in. So here are a some more.

Austria

In Salzburg, local citizens and visitors had the unique opportunity to visit the Franciscan Church and part of the Franciscan Monastery, which are usually closed to the public and for guided tours. Despite the Salzburg guides offering their services free of charge, the approximately 1,400 visitors generously donated 55,000 Austrian Schillings for preserving a valuable piece of art kept in the monastery. This amount was “topped up” by the city of Salzburg and the Oberbank, so that the guides were able to hand a cheque of ATS 70,000 to the Franciscan Order. The money will be used for restoring a precious 18th century liturgical vestment.

United Kingdom

Hampton Court Palace played host to local community group volunteers on 21st February. Guests were treated to a super tour of the Palace and its fascinating attractions. Among the societies represented were Richmond on Thames Arts Council, the Museum of Richmond, Hampton Horticultural Society, the Canadian Women’s Club and the Kew Society. Following the tour, guests were entertained at a reception in the Tiltyard Restaurant by the Palace caterers, where they were joined by the Visitor Services Manager.

In Bristol, International Tourist Guide Day was as international as could be. Two cheerful, interesting (and interested) groups from all over the world joined the walking tours of the old city – they were members of the Bristol International Student Centre, a Christian charity which offers a social programme and friendship to overseas students of any religion – or none at all.

The Society of Cambridge Tourist Guides had its most fruitful ITGD so far. The guides took groups of local people and groups of children on free walking tours.

Several guides of the Yorkshire Association of Blue Badge Guides gave walking tours around York where they were joined by both locals and visitors. Unfortunately, because of Foot and Mouth several of the country walks had to be cancelled. This, however, did not affect the Bronte area, where again both locals and visitors participated. The hardy braved the “Wuthering Winds” to Top Withins.

United States of America

Washington

The Guild of Professional Tour Guides of Washington, DC, celebrated the 12th International Tourist Guide Day by offering members of the public coach and walking tours of the capital city. Nineteen coaches, with volunteer drivers provided by the American Bus Association, and led by nineteen guides, carried 400 tourists to many memorials and monuments to highlight this year’s theme, “The Memorial City in the 21st Century”.

Several hundred guests participated in the many walking tours. The staff of the 18th century Sewall Belmont House joined the guides’ efforts to promote public education by opening their little-known gem of the city. The house has been a part of Washington’s history since the War of 1812. The house figured prominently in the history of the Women’s Suffrage Movement and today is the home of the National Women’s Party.

THE PRACTISING GUIDE’S GUIDING PRACTICE

Summer has come (at least in the northern hemisphere) – a time for most people to sit back and take a leisurely approach to life. For the tourist guide, summer means the busy time of year.

Some guides are new to the profession, some are ‘long timers’. Although all professional tourist guides have attended classes and/or have learned from experience, it does not hurt to review ‘protocol and procedure’. Your actions reflect integrity. So, take a few minutes to review the following recommendations (excerpt) given by the Rocky Mountains Tour Guides Association to their members.

· Flexibility – no tour is ever the same!

· Be prepared – DON’T accept a job unless you are prepared or have sufficient time to prepare.
· Make sure you have an understanding of what is expected. In return, what type of compensation are you receiving?
· Check and know routing - it is not the coach driver’s responsibility
· Know where parking is available and where you can load/unload
· Avoid ‘tight turns’ for the coach
· Be on time for scheduled appointments and advise when running early or late
· Know location of restrooms

· A copy of the tour description helps if someone questions what they think they are to see/do on tour, and what is really offered
· Be Pleasant

· Dress professionally

· Wear your Badge!

· Introduce yourself to the driver and Introduce yourself and the driver to the passengers
· Tell the group the tour destination before departure

· Give return time when making stops

· Know tour commentary. Do not use videos or play games on day tours. YOU were hired to do the job. When appropriate, let passengers catnap, rest their ears, or watch the world go by for a few minutes.

· Speak distinctly, avoid slang, or explain what you have said, especially with foreign guests. Some phrases, words, and gestures can be offensive or off-colour to them.

· Be prepared for questions

· Be enthusiastic and Have Fun!
“Make sure you have finished speaking before your audience has finished listening” (Dorothy Sarnoff, author, actress and speech consultant)

A Guiding Question

“How much do I need to know? How much do I need to tell?” The fundamental question for any tourist guide is only answered by changing the question to “How much do they want to know? How much do they want to hear?”

Knowing our audience is vital. As tourist guides, we need to know who they are and where they are from. Only then can we make the information relevant to them. A tour will be different for children and adults, historians and archaeologists, geologists and architects, conference delegates and incentive visitors, locals and overseas visitors. The site does not change, but our interpretation of it does.
Why are they here – because they are really interested? To get out of the rain? To keep the children quiet for an hour? It doesn’t actually matter – we now have an opportunity to convince them that their decision was the right one.

A good guide will be able to make the audience feel part of the site. “Look down that loch. Can you imagine how the people felt as they saw the Viking longboats approach?” Why do you think they built here?” And so on.

Our audience wont’t care how much we know until they know how much we care – about them and the environment. We may be passionate about the subject, whilst they may just have a passing interest. If we’re not striking oil, we should stop boring! But if we get it right, they’ll know what they wanted to know, will have heard what they wanted to hear, and will come back for more.

Author: Rosalind Newlands, Training Manager, Scottish Tourist Guides Association

(this article was published in Interpret Scotland, issue 3, spring 2001)

“You may use different sorts of sentences and illustrations before different sorts of audiences, but you don’t – if you are wise – talk down to any audience” (Norman Thomas, American Socialist Party leader [1884-1968])

AROUND THE WORLD

The Great Exhibition and the Double Decker Buses

Its official title was the Great Exhibition of the Works of Industry of All Nations, but people preferred the name Crystal Palace. The GE was a development from a series of smaller industrial displays promoted by the Society of Arts – the president of which was Prince Albert (Queen Victoria’s husband), and its most dynamic member was Henry Cole. A competition was held to find a design, and Joseph Paxton’s plans were chosen from 245 entrants. Covering 19 acres in London’s Hyde Park, the building was made of cast iron ribbing, 300,000 panes of glass and timber. Amazingly, it was totally prefabricated, and built in six months. Opened by Queen Victoria on 1 May 1851, some six million people between May and October, many of them on railway excursions, visited 100,000 exhibits which included the Koh-I-Noor diamond (protected by a sort of bird cage specially designed by Chubb), a fountain running eau-de-Cologne, a sportsman’s knife with 80 blades, a mechanical harvester pulled by a “Puffing Billy” engine. Entrance fees ranged from one shilling to three guineas, with refreshments provided by the entrepreneurial Schweppes. Queen Victoria visited 34 times and when it closed a profit of 186,000 pounds had been made. The Crystal Palace was sold to the Brighton Railway Company, and re-erected at Sydenharn, where it remained for exhibitions and entertainment until it burnt to the ground in 1936. The original concrete foundations still remain under the grass in Hyde Park in London.

The double decker  was first introduced to ease the congestion created by visitors to the Great Exhibition. It is still an icon for Britain and one of the first things tourists expect to see when they come to London.

(Source: Guide Post May 2001/Heather Symes)

Largest website in Europe

It is said that the BBC’s website is the largest in Europe. To verify, visit www.bbc.co.uk
Value of time, value of money

Tourists will be increasingly considering value for time as important as value for money. This is one of the “emerging issues” to come out of a new report “Perspectives on English Tourism”  published by the English Tourism Council.

Superman

Englishman Geoffrey Gray-Forton has made history by becoming the first male member of the International Federation of Women’s Travel Organizations (FWTO) which has over five thousand women members in 31 countries. The honour is in recognition of his past services and ongoing support as a mentor and advisor to the Federation.

Remains of the Spanish Armada to be turned into tourist attractions

The remains of seven vessels of the Spanish Armada commandeered by Admiral Pascual Cervera, which more than a century ago confronted the US squadron in the bay of Santiago de Cuba (Spanish-American War 1898), could become a new and tempting diving option. Divers, journalists, TV crews and collaborators from Cuban and Italian travel agencies explored the remains of the Infanta María Teresa, Vizcaya, Cristóbal Colón, Almirante Oquendo vessels and the Plutón and Furor destroyers that lie in the depths and surrounds of the Santiago de Cuba bay with the purpose of making this area a tourist attraction for immersion aficionados.

Tourists go down to Titanic

Four tourists paid 19,500 British pounds each to be escorted two and a half miles down into the Atlantic, 368 miles south-east of Newfoundland for a glimpse of the wreck of the Titanic.

Spanish Riding School reformed

The new managing director of the Spanish Riding School in Vienna has announced some reforms after his first 100 days in office. One of the improvements is the musical accompaniment which will now be part of the school’s morning exercises along with a multi-lingual brochure. Both the spectators and the horses and riders are expected to benefit from these changes since they provide additional information, and help the school prepare for performances.

The Spirit of Finland

The Sibelius Hall, which was completed in March 2000, is the largest wood-frame building to be built in Finland for over one hundred years. This structure, fashioned from wood, brickwork and glass, stands on the shores of the Vesijarvi Lake, near the centre of Lahti and remains a monument to Finland’s most famous composer, Jean Sibelius.

The ceiling of the main lobby, which towers 14 metres above the floor level, is also especially dedicated to the memory of Sibelius for it depicts the night sky with the stars in the same positions they were when Sibelius was born in 1865.

LETTERBOX

Problem – “Lost: Passenger!” … or “Lost Passenger”

Just recently I had an experience which some other guide or tour manager surely has had, if they are willing to admit it. Yes, I lost a passenger! No, this was not a case of the passenger being late to the designated reloading location, but this was a situation where a passenger did not return – period! The tour was to a nearby Colorado town busy with Memorial Day festivities and crowded with not only its own residents but many visitors. My group, ‘seniors’ of varying ages, was to have lunch on their own. Restaurant suggestions and approximate locations had been given. The driver had circled the perimeter to provide some familiarisation with the area involved. The ‘Drop-off” and ‘Pick-up’ location was the same. The group was reminded we had an appointment for a tour at a specific destination within 15-20 minutes after reboarding and several miles away.

The appointed time for reboarding came and went. Everyone had returned but one! We waited. The minutes ticked by. I called the facility we were to tour and told them we would be late; they replied ‘ok’. More time went by. Several passengers volunteered to assist looking for the missing passenger and did within a one-block radius (I was concerned that if they became too scattered, someone else might not be found!) The passenger in rust-orange vest had not been seen and was not to be found. Half an hour after the designated departure time, the passenger still had not returned. In my 15 years of tour guiding, nothing like this had occurred before. Passengers had been late but not missing. One can only imagine our thoughts and feelings …

I know what I did, and how the story turned out. Yes, that ‘lost passenger’ – however you want to interpret the word ‘lost’ – was found , quite by accident, walking alone, on an entirely different street, several blocks away. She had become CONFUSED, and LOST, really LOST! Everyone gave a sigh of relief, or was it ‘thankfulness’? You know, the ending could have been quite different.

But the question remains – WHAT WOULD YOU HAVE DONE, DID YOU DO, or WOULD YOU DO in a similar situation?

When you do think about it, it sort of stops you for a minute, maybe makes your heart skip a beat or two, doesn’t it? But then, maybe you think it can’t or won’t happen to you. Right! 

But – Do Think About It!

Kay Wilson, Tour Guide

(RMGA Guide Line, June 2001)

FOOD FOR THOUGHT

Good judgement comes from experience, and a lot of that comes from bad judgement.

Lettin’ the cat out of the bag is a whole lot easier than puttin’ it back.

If you’re riding ahead of the herd, look back now and then to make sure it’s all still there.

When you teach a lesson in meanness, don’t be surprised if they learn it real well.

If you find yourself in a hole, the first thing to do is stop digging.

Never miss a good chance to shut up.

THE LANGUAGE CORNER

The world’s most spoken languages

A frequently asked question is: “Which are the world’s most spoken languages?” The answer is best formulated in relation to the overall population of the world, and is has proved useful to define major ‘arterial languages’ as those spoken each by at least 1% of humankind (in other words, by at least 60 million voices at the turn of the millennium). The recently published Linguasphere Register identifies 29 such arterial languages, of which the four with the greatest number of first and second language speakers are Putonghua (or Mandarin Chinese), English, Hindi+Urdu and Spanish.

(Source: The Linguist, vol. 39, no. 4, 2000)

What do you make of this?

Sign in a shop in Littlehampton: “Kiwi Fruit – Special Offer: 6 for the price of 9”

At a Budapest zoo: Please do not feed the animals. If you have any suitable food, give it to the guard on duty.

In the office of a Romanian doctor: Specialist in women and other diseases.

In a Tokyo shop: Our nylons cost more than common, but you’ll find they are best in the long run.

Japanese booklet on hotel air conditioning system: Cooles and heates: if you want just condition of warm in your room, please control yourself.

From the brochure of a car rental firm in Tokyo: When passenger of foot heave in sight, tootle the horn. Trumpet him melodiously at first, but if he still obstacles your passage then tootle him with vigour.

Two signs at a Majorcan shop entrance: English well talking. Here speeching American.

Translation expert – the Computer

“Table lamp high a ca. 42 cm with transparent glass screen and flowers in the youth style engraved once should broken go. The screen, should be also that no problem, for you can amount to see is worthwhile it individually with me nachbestellen. The delivery costs for this DM ll.- within the BRD favor you also my further offers at. It yourself again and again”. (State-of-the-art Ebay mail order G-E translation software/18 August 2000) (Source: The Linguist, vol. 39, no. 5, 2000)

THE CULTOUR PARTNER GUIDE

The World Federation of Tourist Guide Associations’ initiative of the Cultour Partner Programme received a warm and enthusiastic welcome by many of the tourist guides’ partners in the industry. Today, GUIDELINES INTERNETION@L starts the “Cultour Partner Guide” page presenting WFTGA Cultour Partners in Austria, Switzerland and Turkey. The list will be regularly updated. We recommend you visit the websites of the WFTGA Cultour Partners for detailed information.

AUSTRIA

Lower Austria

The Essl Collection of Contemporary Art

An der Donau-Au 1, A-3400 Klosterneuburg, tel. +43 2243 370 50-52, fax +43 2243 370 50-22, e-mail: office@sammlung-essl.at, www.sammlung-essl.at
Opened in 1999, the Essl Collection is one of the largest private collections of Contemporary Art in Europe, focusing on painting after 1945. Under the 800 sq.m. roof  in the form of a wave, the sculptures and installations of the collection are presented. The exhibition building is designed as a home for art where the visitor is helped to understand contemporary works of art through an ideal interaction of art, light, space and movement.

Temporary exhibition: “Dreamtime – the Dark and the Light”, until 30 September 2001

A fascinating exhibiton on contemporary aboriginal art, crossing over and connecting through three themes: Ancestor Figures, Our Land is Our Life, and Human/Nature

Stift Klosterneuburg (Klosterneuburg Abbey)
Stiftsmuseum, Stiftsplatz 1, A-3400 Klosterneuburg, tel. +43 2243/411 154 and 251, fax +43 1 02243/411 156, e-mail: Kultur@stift-klosterneuburg.at, 

www.stift-klosterneuburg.at
1 May – 18 November: Tue-Sun 10.00-17.00

The abbey was founded by the Babenberg Margrave Leopold III (later Saint Leopold) in 1114. In 1133, Leopold called Augustinian  (regular) canons, who have been working there ever since. In the 18th century, the Emperor Charles VI (Father of Maria Theresa), intended to turn Klosterneuburg into a monastic residence, similar to the Escorial in Spain. But only a quarter of the plan was realised and the baroque splendour died with the Emperor. The Abbey is particularly famous for the artistic jewel of the Altar of Verdun, a winged enamel altar dating to 1181, and the “Austrian Archduke’s crown”.

Temporary exhibition: “Jugendstil in Klosterneuburg”, until 18 November 2001.




Tyrol

Glockenmuseum Innsbruck (Bell Museum)

Glocken- & Kunstgießerei, Leopoldstrasse 53, A-6010 Innsbruck, tel. +43 512 59 4 16-37, fax +43 512 59 4 16-22, e-mail: info@grassmayr.at, www.grassmayr.at
Mon-Fri 09.00-18.00, Sat 09.00-12.00

The Grassmayr Family has been casting bells and sending them all over the world for 14 generations. Bell forms of clay are modelled according to the oldest techniques and 400 years of experience in their casting hall. A visit to the Bell Museum makes you become acquainted with the process of making bells and with the historical evolution in western civilisation. In the sound room, tones of bells become visible, audible, palpable. The museum was awarded the Austrian Museum Prize in 1996.

Eastern Tyrol

Museum der Stadt Lienz/Schloss Bruck Lienz (Museum of the City of Lienz)

Schloss Bruck, A-9900 Lienz, tel. +43 4852/62580 83, fax +43 4852/62580 83 or 4, e-mail: museum@stadt-lienz.at, www.egger-lienz.at
Bruck Castle was built around the mid-13th century as residence for the counts of Gorizia. Since 1943, it houses the museum of the City of Lienz. It was completely restored in 1999/2000.

Temporary exhibition: “Albin Egger-Lienz 1868-1926”, until 4 November 2001.

Albin Egger-Lienz, whose paintings are nowadays highly sought-after, achieving high prices at auctions and in the art market, was a native of Lienz.




Upper Austria

NORDICO – Museum der Stadt Linz

Dametzstrasse 23, A-4020 Linz, tel. +43 732 7070 1901 or 1912, fax +43 1 732 79 35 18, e-mail: nordico@mag.linz.at, www.nordico.at
Temporary Exhibition: “Copts – Neighbours of the Sudan”, until 19 August 2001

Mon-Fri 09.00-18.00, Sat, Sun 14.00-17.00

O.Ö. Landesmuseum and Landesgalerie Oberösterreich

Museumstrasse 14, A-4010 Linz, tel. +43 732 77 44 82 0, fax +43 732 77 44 82 66, e-mail: v.winkler@landesmuseum-linz.ac.at or galerie@landesmuseum-linz.ac.at, www.landesmuseum-linz.ac.at
Schlossmuseum

Tummelplatz 10, A-4010 Linz, tel. +43 732 77 44 19 0, fax +43 732 77 44 19 29, e-mail: schloss@landesmuseum-linz.ac.at, www.schlossmuseum.at
Temporary Exhibition: “Tracing the Rainbow – Life in South Africa”, until 4 October 2001

Vienna

Erzbischöflliches Dom- und Diözesanmuseum (Cathedral and Diocesan Museum)

Stephansplatz 6, A-1010 Vienna, tel. +43 1 51 552/3560

Tue-Sat 10.00-17.00, closed Sun, Mon, and holidays

A museum of religious art, founded in 1932. The core of the museum is the Cathedral treasure, but there are also manuscrips, a fine collection of medieval panels and sculptures. Particularly famous the first portrait painted north of the Alps, dating to around 1360, representing Duke Rudolph IV.

Since 1989, temporary exhibitions present also contemporary art.

Jewish Museum of the City of Vienna

Dorotheergasse 11, A-1010 Vienna, tel. +43 1 535 04 31, fax +43 1 535 04 24, e-mail: info@jmw.at, www.jmw.at
Sun-Fri 10.00-18.00, Thur 10.00-20.00

Museum Judenplatz

Judenplatz 8, 1010 Vienna,

Sun-Thu 10.00-18.00, Fri 10.00-14.00

Temporary Exhibitions: “Journey to a world without End”, Judaica from the Gross Family Collection, Tel Aviv, until 23 September 2001

“Kladovo – Escape to Palestine”, until 4 November 2001

Kunsthistorisches Museum (Museum of Fine Arts)

Burgring 5, A-1010 Vienna, tel. +43 1 525 24/403, 404, fax +43 1 523 27 70, e-mail: info.pr@khm.at, www.khm.at

Tue-Sun 10.00-18.00, , Thu 10.00-22.00, closed Mondays

One of the most important museums of its kind in the world. Famous for its Brueghel Collection, the “Saliera” by Benvenuto Cellini etc.

Temporary Exhibitions (Main Building): “El Greco”, until 16 September 2001 (open daily). www.khm.at/elgreco

“Luca Giordano”, until 7 October 2001

The Collections of the Kunsthistorische Museum comprise:

Picture Gallery, gg@khm.at
Egyptian and Near Eastern Collection (closed for renovation), info.aeos@khm.at
Collection of Greek and Roman Antiquities (closed for renovation), info.as@khm.at
Ephesos Museum, info.as@khm.at
Treasury, kk@khm.at
Collection of Scuplture and Decorative Arts, info.kk@khm.at
Coin Cabinet, info.mk@khm.at
Collection of Ancient Musical Instruments, info.sam@khm.at
Collection of Arms and Armour, info.hjrk@khm.at
Museum of Carriages and Department of Court Uniforms, Schönbrunn Palace, info.wb@khm.at
Lipizzaner Museum, lipizzaner@khm.at
The Museum of Ethnology, Neue Burg, v*@ethno-museum.ac.at, www.ethno-museum.ac.at
The Austrian Theatre Museum, Palais Lobkowitz, info@theatermuseum.at, www.theatermuseum.at
Collections of Schloß Ambras, Schloßstr. 20, A-6020 Innsbruck, info.ambras@khm.at
Museen der Stadt Wien (Museums of the City of Vienna)

Comprising 22 individual museums and sites, among them:

Historical Museum of the City of Vienna, Hermesvilla, Beethoven, Mozart, Strauss, Schubert and Hadyn Memorial Rooms, Museum of Clocks and Watches, etc.

Head Office: Historisches Museum der Stadt Wien, Karlsplatz, 1040 Vienna, tel. +43 1 505 87 47-0, fax +43 1 505 87 47/7201, e-mail: post@m10.magwien.gv.at, www.museum.vienna.at
At present several temporary exhibitions, among them at the Hermesvilla, 1130 Vienna (originally built for the Empress Elisabeth, Sisi): “Mode - Von Kopf bis Fuss 1750-2001” (Fashion from top to bottom 1750-2001), until 17 February 2002

Naturhistorisches Museum (Natural History Museum)

Burgring 7, 1014 Vienna, tel. +43 1 521 77/0

Wed-Mon 09.00-18.00, closed Tuesdays

A museum for the whole family. Part of the collections are the world-famous Stone Age idol „Venus von Willendorf“, 25.000 BC,  and other witnesses of earth history, Emperor Francis I Stephen of Lorraine’s  Gem Stone Bouquet, made of 2100 diamonds and more than 700 coloured gem stones, thousands of taxidermies etc.

See historic Vienna from the roof: every Wednesday evening guided walks through 250 years of research history up to the roof of the Natural History Museum (Limited group size, no children). By appointment only – call +43 1 521 77/320, fax +43 1 521 77/585 or e-mail: stefanie.kruspel@nhm.ac.at
Temporary exhibition: “bionik – Biologie und Technik” until 19 August 2001

Österreichische Galerie Belvedere (The Austrian Gallery – Belvedere)

Prinz Eugen-Strasse 27, 1030 Vienna, tel./fax  +43 1 79 557-134, e-mail: public@belvedere.at, www.belvedere.at
The Austrian Gallery is the museum boasting the richest collection of Austrian art – from medieval times up to the present day. The Belvedere is home to three separate collections:

“Museum of Austrian Medieval Art” in the Orangery of the Lower Belvedere

Tue-Sun 10.00-18.00

“Austrian Baroque Museum” in the Lower Belvedere

Tue-Sun 10.00-18.00

“Austrian Gallery of 19th and 20th Century Art”, in the Upper Belvedere 

Tue-Sun 10.00-18.00, Thu 10.00-21.00

Temporary Exhibiton: “Herbert Boeckl”, until 2 September 2001

Under the administration of the Austrian Gallery – Belvedere are also:

Atelier Augarten, Tue-Sun 10.00-18.00

Secession (Beethoven Frieze by Gustav Klimt), Tue-Sun 10.00-18.00, Thu 10.00-20.00

All collections are closed Mondays.

Österreichisches Museum für Volkskunde (Austrian Museum of Folklore and Folk Art)

Laudongasse 15-19, 1080 Vienna, tel. +43 1 406 89 05, fax +43 1 408 53 42, e-mail: office@volkskundemuseum.at, www.volkskundemuseum.at
Tue-Sun 10.00-17.00, closed  Mondays

Permanent exhibition of  folklore and folk art of Austria and its neighbouring countries

Temporary Exhibition: “Fleeting Pleasure” (commemorating Joseph Lanner’s 200th birthday). Lanner was a contemporary of Johann Strauss the Elder. Lanner and Strauss were companions in music-making until their careers separated, both of them becoming the leading musicians of dance and ballroom music in Vienna and the whole world.

Österreichische Nationalbibliothek (Austrian National Library)

Josefsplatz 1, 1014 Vienna, tel. +43 1 53 410/277, fax +43 1 53 410/257, www.onb.ac.at
Historic universal library preserving the rich cultural and spritiual heritage of many European and extra-European peoples. Together with the British Library in London, the Bibliothèque Nationale in Paris and the Staatsbibliothek in Berlin, the Austrian National Library is among the leading institutes of its kind in Europe.

Temporary Exhibition: “Garden Eden- Masterpieces of botanical illustration” until 31 October 2001.

Among the most spectacular works in this exhibition is the first illustration of the fungus Tolypocladium inflatum, used since 1975 for extracting cyclosporine. Successfully used for the first time after a heart transplant in 1983, cyclosporine to date has still no fully developed alternative to the long-term treatment of transplant patients.

A catalogue in three languages (German, English, French) and illustrated with stunning photographs is available.

SWITZERLAND

Basle

The Jewish Museum of Switzerland

Kornhausgasse 8, CH-4051 Basel, tel. +41 61 261 95 14

Sun 11.00-17.00, Mon and Wed 14.00-17.00, guided tours on request

The museum exhibits valuable items concerning religious and everyday life such as documents, tombstones dating from the middle ages, Hebrew books printed in the famous Basle printing houses, and mementos of the first Zionist congress. 

Lausanne

Musée Olympic Lausanne (Olympic Museum Lausanne)

Quai d’Ouchy 1, 1001 Lausanne, tel. +41 21 621 65 11, fax +42 21 621 65 12, www.olympic.org
Daily 09.00-18.00, Thu 09.00-20.00, closed Mondays from October to April

Located on the shores of Lake Geneva in Lausanne, capital of the Canton of Vaud and Olympic Capital, home to the International Olympic Committee headquarters since 1915. The museum is the world’s largest repository of information on the Olympic Movement. A living tribute to the association of sport, art and culture, it retraces the history of the Olympics from ancient Greece to the modern day.

Temporary Exhibition: “Igor Mitoraj – New mythology”, until 7 October 2001

TURKEY

All museums throughout the country. Below just some of the most renowned:

Istanbul

Topkapi Palace Museum – The first residence of the Ottoman Sultans; among the highlights the second biggest diamond on earth

Archaeological Museum – one of the exhibits is the famous white marble sarcophagus of Alexander the Great

Ephesos

Outstanding antique Greco-Roman city, famous for the Artemision, one of the Seven Wonders of the Ancient World

Cappadocia

One of the World Heritage Sites; the land of natural wonders with hundreds of churches preserving priceless frescos

Nemrut Mountain

Tumulus on top of a peak more than 2500 metres above sea level

and many, many more. For detailed information, please contact  i.r.o@turk.net  or lalekosagan@yahoo.com

YOU WOULD LIKE TO JOIN THE LIST OF PRESTIGIOUS WFTGA CULTOUR PARTNERS?  PLEASE CONTACT THE EDITOR OF “GUIDELINES INTERNETION@L” at INFO@WFTGA.ORG FOR FURTHER INFORMATION.
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